
Barlow Trustees' meeting minutes   
Approved & Issued 
Location: Socially distanced in The Barlow main hall 

Date & Time: Thursday 11th March 2021 @ 6pm 

Participants: Mike Fay (chair); Lynn Jeffries (treasurer); Paul Allen; Phil 

McDermott; Kerry Holt; Guy Haynes; Alex Wilson; Sara Lobley 

(volunteer); Philip Grundy (non-Trustee, Lead H&S and Maintenance, 

Designated Premises Supervisor);  Andy Tighe (non-Trustee 

secretary). 

Apologies: n/a 

Minutes: -  

1. Apologies for Absence - see header above. 

2. Acceptance of &/or comments on previous minutes - Accepted. 

3. Matters arising not on the agenda : - 
a)  MF informed that the decision had been made that morning to close the car park for 
H&S reasons due to the scaffolding works & the MUGA works. There had been a complaint 
about this decision because a number of parents use the car park at school start & finish 
times, in order to prevent traffic problems close to the school. However, the significant 
construction vehicle & equipment movements are a H&S issue that necessitate closure of 
the car park. 
PA informed that he had also been contacted by the same complainant & he agreed to 
provide feedback to that person. ACTION 1-11_03_21.  
 
b)  SL informed that she has been working on some in-house catering menus for functions 
as an alternative to customers paying room hire & using their own caterers. The in-house 
arrangement is of course common for most event venues & is popular with many 
customers.  LJ to review SL's fully costed proposal(s) ACTION 2-11_03_21. 
PM proposed that we also review all of our room pricing options, particularly in 
preparation for when covid restrictions are lifted. LJ & SL stated that they are currently 
looking into this (see action 3-11_02_21). 

4. Review of Actions - see actions list below. 
 
5.  Correspondences received &/or sent. 
Sent: - AT to NTPC re: tentatively planning to hold AGM in July (after removal of covid 
rules on public gatherings) & asking for their 4 nominated trustees. 
Received: - Response from NTPC stating that they usually select their nominees during 
their annual meeting in May. 
 
6. Refurbishment Works - scope & plan update (& publicity of) 
a)  Replacement Roof: - 
PM & PG informed that all required insurances were now in place, including for the 



intended tasks by volunteers.  
PM informed of the process by which the cast iron gutters, hoppers & downspouts 
sandblasting contractor was selected & the small scope & cost change that was needed, 
which he had previously communicated via email & which is within his authority & budget. 
He informed that the contingency plan if some of the ironworks are found to be worn or 
damaged beyond repair is for him to promptly convene a confirmatory inspection by 
members of the roof sub-committee & to then procure suitable PVC replacement items. 
PM informed that 'Perfect Pointing' have been selected to re-point the chimneys. 
 
b)  Replacement Windows & Doors: - 
PA informed that the contract has been placed for the 135 replacement windows + the 2 
sets of main doors & the 1st stage payment has been made. (The remaining c50 standard 
windows plus the large rear picture window & the veranda windows are hopefully to be 
future projects, subject to available funding). 
The supplier intends to manufacture all 135 windows in 1 production run & wants to 
deliver them all in readiness for the 1st installation phase, which is the full week 
commencing Monday April 26th. 2 subsequent separate installation weeks are planned for 
w/c May 17th & June 14th. 
The installation date for the 2 sets of replica doors is as yet unknown. Also, the contractor 
needs to be told what type of door fittings are wanted, including which locks. ACTION 3-
11_03_21 MF to inform asap. 
 
7. Status of AGM arrangements & The Barlow Constitution (including plan to 
change the 4 sets of user groups in the 'Schedule Part 2' of the constitution). 
-  AT referred to the NTPC emails sent & received - see above. 
-  A general discussion was held on the AGM, the constitution, the trustee nomination & 
election process. It was acknowledged that if the government achieves its publicised plan 
to end all restrictions on public gatherings on June 21st, we should aim to hold the AGM in 
July. However, a number of the trustees stated that they have various existing 
commitments so July may not be practicable. AT to obtain available dates from all 
trustees to establish when the AGM could be held. ACTION 4-11_03_21. 

8. External Sources of Funds Update:- 
  - AO Smile Foundation: Contracts have been placed for the MUGA and for the new 
playground. 
  - BwD funds: The Barlow will not be receiving anything from the £25M Darwen Town 
Fund. 
 -  Covid grants: LJ has applied for business rates grants & will be applying for 're-start' 
grants. 
 -  Electric car charging points: The cricket club are proposing that they instal 2 & The 
Barlow also instal 2- indicative cost is £5k per 2 points. PG & AW confirmed that The 
Barlow has a 3-phase power supply that would support the preferred 'fast charge units'. A 
sub-committee of AW, PG & PM was formed & will put forward a proposal in due course. 
  - Friends of The Barlow: It was acknowledged that the FoTB is much appreciated & 
ideally needs a lead. AT has recently joined the events team & been part of some 
discussions on various fund-raising activities & offered to lead the FoTB & to seek 
help/support from other volunteers. The trustees agreed to this. 
 -  Crowd funding / sponsorship / pledges:  
  - Other grants & donation streams:  

9.  Reading Room cafe status (including staffing & finances): 
SL informed that over recent weeks business has been good & the Valentines' Day & 
Mother's Day 'afternoon tea gift boxes' had been popular & they will continue to promote 
them. 



SL informed that some new staff had now started to fill the recent vacancies. 
 
10. Financial Update: - In addition to the financial aspects stated in other sections, LJ 
informed that the financial position is sound. 
SL informed that she is dealing with enquiries for weddings & other private bookings & 
liaising with LJ as required. (See  ACTION 3-11_03_21). 

11.  Update on user-groups & overall users of the building & estate 
SL (Events Team lead) informed that potentially all the previous user-groups will be 
returning. 
 
12.  Overall staff & volunteer status & Management Team update, + planned 
changes (e.g. office manager; events team, volunteers for maintenance tasks). 
-  It was acknowledged that the Management Team no longer exists & that for now the 
office team, PG & SL are coordinating & overseeing most activities. 
-  PM informed that he's confident that he has enough volunteers for the roof & building 
works. 
-  Likewise, PA informed that he believes he has enough to help with the woodlands works. 
He also informed that over 400 saplings donated by the Woodland Trust are due to arrive 
late April. Also, that some diseased ash trees within the estate are to be felled. 
 
13.  H&S and Security: -  
PG confirmed that the closure of the car park was essential for H&S reasons & that it must 
stay shut until it is safe to be re-opened. PM & AW stated that they believe this point in 
time will be when all of the works associated with the MUGA, playground, car park & 
Barlow roof, windows & rainwater items are completed, which indicatively will be in June. 

14.  Website & Facebook developments - None reported. 
 
15.   Status of insurances & licences (including for new playground): - 
Nothing reported apart from as stated elsewhere in these minutes. 
 
16.   Trustee developments/changes - None. 
 
17.   Declarations of interest - no changes 
 
18.   Any Other Business  
a)   PA raised a concern about poor drainage from the existing playgrounds & car park & 
that it may not be resolved by the new MUGA, playground & car park extension unless it is 
highlighted & instructed to the contractors. AW agreed to speak with Dave Enright (cricket 
club chairman) about this ACTION 5-11_03_21 
b)  MF informed that potentially the new, improved location for the memorial tree will be 
the 'small square' area of land between the new pathway & the car park entrance. The 
tree will grow into a fairly dense conical shape, which should make it ideal for decorating 
at xmas. 
c)  MF thanked all for their contribution to another successful meeting but asked that the 
target max duration of future meetings be 2hrs & that all attendees strive to achieve that. 
 
19.   Date & Time of next meeting - Thursday April 15th @ 6pm 
 
ACTIONS: - 

4-23_10_19 YF/PA to liaise with MT funding strategy group once the plan is developed. 
Target date TBA. PA has issued a draft Business Strategy to all the Trustees. Oct 21st 



meeting update:  This action is linked with all strategy & planning & bids/grants 
application activities & actions.  SUPERSEDED, therefore CLOSED. 
11-23_10_19  SD/LJ to liaise with Philip Grundy re fire doors/security. Target date TBA. 
PG has found somebody willing to repair (effectively replace with like for like) the fire 
doors.  PG looking to change entry points to improve security.  PM to investigate potential 
funding options.  Oct 21st meeting update:  PG expecting to receive a quote next week.  
COMPLETE - PA has included replacement of the main doors in the contract with the 
supplier of the new windows. 
 
4-13_11_19. MP was asked to explore other sources of grants/funds including HLF and 
Lottery bids. AW to now be the lead Trustee for fundraising & to liaise with & direct 
Martin Proffitt for more efficient ways to deliver our improvement projects.   ONGOING. 
9-13_11_19. GH to  arrange a joint meeting between cricket club representatives & MF, 
SD YF to formalise & finalise the lease.  
GH informed (at the Feb board meeting) that there is agreement in principle by the CC on: 
- an annual lease amount (taking into account the expense incurred by the CC to maintain 
the associated grounds & facilities); the need for them to pay the unpaid historical lease 
amounts. GH informed that this matter is to be discussed further at the CC AGM on  
Monday 2nd March. April 29th meeting update - MF & LJ have met with some 
representative of the CC & the £3.8k PA annual rent charge that had been agreed in 
January 2019 was again confirmed as acceptable. It was agreed that The Barlow would pay 
the CC for the ground maintenance & gardening works etc. It was agreed that historical 
payments be considered between both parties as resolved, with no payments outstanding 
either way. 
The Trustees discussed this topic & it was agreed that MF & LJ should have a further 
discussion with the CC to close-out the matter. A key factor is that all assets within The 
Barlow estate e.g. the car park, the cricket nets, the cricket club clubhouse & pavilion 
remain owned by The Barlow irrespective of who funds them. 
May 27th meeting update - MF & LJ informed that from recent discussions it is clear that 
in this covid era the CC financial position is inevitably difficult. PM proposed that the CC 
be made aware that a loan could possibly be provided by The Barlow if there was a risk 
that the CC might otherwise go out of business.  
The Trustees also discussed various possible options to finally reach a formally agreed 
arrangement, with 1 particular option being discussed significantly. It was agreed to 
discuss this in more detail at the next board meeting.   
July 1st meeting update - MF & LJ & GH recently met with representatives of the cricket 
club (GH represented both parties). GH stated that the covid crisis has had a massive 
impact on the CC but they accept an agreement does need to be reached. However, the 
ability of the CC to pay the annual £3.8k lease fee was fundamentally dependent upon 
achieving the replacement of the tennis courts with a multi-use games area (MUGA) all-
weather facility that would be operated by the CC via a lease arrangement, to generate 
profit. This was dependent upon receiving a grant from a major organisation, which 
currently isn't looking likely, though will be explored further. 
Another possible arrangement is for the £3.8k to be 'paid' by the CC arranging (via its 
membership/contacts) the carrying out of various 'works' that The Barlow normally pay 
for.  
SD stated that there needs to be a clear plan (or plans i.e. Plan A, Plan B etc) to finally 
resolve this matter.  
PM re-stated a point he has made on previous occasions that the CC (& the bowling club) 
carry out a significant amount of work in maintaining the recreation grounds, which would 
otherwise cost The Barlow a significant amount each year. 
GH suggested that what is commonly known as a 'Heads of Terms of Agreement' should be 
drafted to better formalise the relationship between the CC & The Barlow. The terms 
within this must be mutually beneficial. GH, MF & LJ will have further discussions with the 



CC & will produce the draft for consideration by the Board. 
Aug 5th meeting update - MF & GH stated that the heads of terms agreement wasn't now 
needed, as discussions had progressed well & swiftly with the charitable organisation 
who've agreed to fund the MUGA, which will replace the tennis courts & adjacent small 
grassed football pitch. MF had today received the 1st draft of the proposed 25yr lease with 
the cricket club to operate & maintain the MUGA, which will be the source of funds to pay 
the overall CC annual lease of £4k pa, with a review every 5yrs. The recently installed new 
cricket scoreboard will also be covered within this lease. 
Sept 2nd meeting update - Progress has been made & now awaiting the 2nd draft of the 
MUGA lease agreement. ONGOING. 
 
5-02_12_19 - PM to complete & submit the relevant alcohol licencing online forms.  
Update - PM informed that it will cost approx £500 for a permanent extended hours 
licence & take approx 6 weeks to obtain, whereas the standard licence permits up to 12 
extensions per year at £20 each. GH to check how long it took the CC to achieve & then 
inform PM. 
Sept 2nd meeting update - GH still to provide info to PM & agreed for PM to then 
investigate the licence further, with autonomy to progress application. Oct 21st meeting 
update - This isn't a priority in present circumstances but the ultimate aim is for parity 
with the other local licenced premises.  ONGOING. 
 
4-25_03_20 - PA has the current draft of the proposed revised constitution & will email 
this to the Trustees for comments & will then liaise with the lawyer & the charity 
commission.  Aug 5th update:  PA to also liaise with LJ. ONGOING. 
 
5-29_04_20 - MF to set up a sub-committee to establish a plan for publicising the 
proposed constitution changes and also a 'plan B' should the public not vote in favour of 
the proposed change. To be started once previous change is complete.  ONGOING. 
 
3-01_07_20 - MF  to arrange a meeting between the Trustees & all volunteers at the 
earliest opportunity to ask the volunteers how they would like arrangements to proceed in 
the future. Aug 5th update:  The events team & the facilities team have been proactive & 
are getting prepared for when restrictions are eased sufficiently for classes & activities 
can resume. Sara Lobley (events team) has sent an email to MF & AT, which was then 
shared with PA. AT to send the email to all trustees & PA to liaise with the events team to 
clarify their suggestions.   ONGOING. 
 
ACTION 3-05_08_20 - PA to contact the previously selected replacement windows 
company & obtain an updated & prioritised quotation based on our available budget. Oct 
21st meeting update:  PA has met with the selected replacement window supply 
company & has issued a meeting note to the Trustees. On the basis of his note & the 
associated discussion the indicative budget was agreed (c£55k) + it was agreed that the 
large 'picture window' at the stairs be excluded from the works (it will be resolved 
separately) & also that the windows on the coffee shop end aren't replaced (as there are 
thoughts about modifying the coffee shop access to the outside seating facilities). The 
action was amended for PA to lead a sub-committee (himself, AW, PG & PM) that 
provides a proposal for consideration.  COMPLETE - PA proposal accepted & contract 
now placed for replacement of 135 windows & for replacement of the arched double doors 
at the main entrance & at the main hall entrance. 
 
ACTION 1-02_09_20 - LJ to provide 2019 audited accounts for submitting to the Charity 
Commission. ONGOING 
ACTION 2-02_09_20 - MF to provide Trustees' 2019 annual report for submitting to the 
Charity Commission ONGOING 



ACTION 3-02_09_20 - PA to engage with the Events Team to discuss/review their 
suggestions.  COMPLETE. 
ACTION 4-02_09_20 - AW & GH (helped by AT) to prioritise the production of a draft 
overriding prospectus (basically a 'life-time plan' with short, medium & long term aspects) 
that can be easily tailored for specific grant applications as required.  ONGOING 
 
ACTION 1-21_10_20 - MF to respond to Veolia's request for an update on the use of the 
grant funds. Nov 25th update: PA to put the final invoice onto the portal system, which 
will complete this action. COMPLETE. 
ACTION 3-21_10_20 - MF to contact Paul Heathcote to inquire if he might be interested 
in a pop-up restaurant event or similar.  ONGOING 
ACTION 5-21_10_20 - SL, PG & AT to submit a proposal for buying a 'feather banner' or 
similar prominent & noticeable advertising stand for the coffee shop. COMPLETE - the 
Trustees agreed to a maximum budget of £165 ex vat. 
ACTION 6-21_10_20 - SL, PG & AT to submit a proposal for some heating to be provided 
in the outside shelter & gazebos. ONGOING 
ACTION 7-21_10_20 - MF to explore options to improve the website & Facebook page, 
including having links to sponsors' & stall-holders' sites (for a fee &/or a share of the 
profits generated). ONGOING 
 
ACTION 1-04_11_20 - LJ also informed that she would apply for a business rates grant, 
which she understands will be available to us for any shutdown periods. COMPLETE. 
 
PM ACTION 2-25_11_20 - to put together a proposal for new flags & flagpole. ONGOING. 
SL ACTION 3-25_11_20 -  to arrange for board meeting attendees to have access to The 
Barlow's shared events diary & to provide guidance on how to access & use it. COMPLETE. 
 
ACTION 1-11_02_21 - PG to respond to Andrew Spencer re: his advice that the trustees 
consider additional insurance cover during the period of building renovation works. 
COMPLETE. 
ACTION 2-11_02_21 - PM to arrange for the installation of some bat boxes prior to the 
roof works commencing. ONGOING. 
ACTION 3-11_02_21 - LJ to inform the office team that the reduced room hire rates are 
to be continued, plus existing user-group bookings are to continue. COMPLETE - also, 
room hire rates are being reviewed in preparation for when covid lockdown restrictions 
are lifted. 
ACTION 4-11_02_21 - PM to obtain or produce an estimate for trace heating of the 
chimneys. ONGOING. 
 
ACTION 1-11_03_21 - PA to update the complainant about the H&S driven ongoing 
closure of the car park. 
ACTION 2-11_03_21 - LJ to review SL's fully costed proposals for a selection of menus for 
parties & functions etc. 
ACTION 3-11_03_21 - MF to inform PA asap of the door locks etc that are to be fitted to 
the new replica doors. 
ACTION 4-11_03_21 - AT to obtain available dates from all trustees to establish when the 
AGM could be held. 
ACTION 5-11_03_21 - AW to speak with Dave Enright (cricket club chairman) about the 
drainage problems. 

 

Approved & Issued 


